December 14, 2015
Derry Borough Council met in regular session Monday, December 14, 2015 at 7:00 P.M. in the Derry Station Community Room, 200 West Second Avenue, Derry, PA with the following members present:  Chad Fabian, Presiding, Barry Holden, Al Checca, Jim Ritenour, Dave Fletcher and Allen Skopp.  Tom Lipinski was absent. Mayor Dave Bolen was present. Solicitor Lee Demosky was present.  Greg Reinbold, Tribune Review and Nick Cammuso were reporting.   

MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve the minutes for the regular council meeting of November 9, 2015.  Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 

MOTION by Al Checca to approve the treasurer’s report with a General Fund Balance Sheet totaling $181,158.04 for November 30, 2015.   Motion SECONDED by Jim Ritenour. All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed.

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 

1. Don Ritenour – 607 N. Chestnut St. – Observing
2. David Jones – 513 E. 1st Avenue – Planning Commission

3. Melody Ragowski – Shade Street – Planning Commission 

A preliminary list was provided to council and the secretary of possible rental property listings in the Borough of Derry.  
Derry Borough Council went into executive session for personnel reasons at the Derry Borough Council Worksession held on Monday, December 7, 2015 at 8:31pm.  Executive session ended at 8:48pm. 
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

The Solicitor provides a written report to Borough Council relating to attorney client privileged issues.  
MAYOR’S REPORT
Mayor Dave Bolen submitted the Mayor’s report for November 2015 with receipts of $1,152.15 which included traffic receipts of $ 481.37 and non-traffic receipts of $315.47.  There were 82 complaint calls, 14 traffic citations, and 2 non-traffic citations with three parking tickets.  

Mayor Bolen requested that residents please have house number signs at residence as required by Derry Borough Ordinance for public safety reasons. There has been information regarding this Ordinance posted on our facebook page and Derry Borough website. 
Al Checca asked who should enforce this ordinance. 
Mayor Bolen is requesting council to hire two more part-time officers for additional coverage. 

ZONING OFFICER’S REPORT

BIU reported two UCC, three zoning permits, and one code enforcement violation for the month of November 2015.  
December 14, 2015
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Municipal Authority Review Committee – Barry Holden, Tom Lipinski, and Al Checca

Jim Ritenour – Public Works –Stop Sign Requirements and Street Signs for Emergency                Management still under review.
President Fabian asked Lee Demosky for his opinion.  He suggested to have signage to support the Ordinance and the Borough engineers support the signage changes made to follow Ordinance and plans of the new state Rt. 217 Bridge project. We may need an amendment to the current Stop Sign Ordinance or Code to support any stop signs to be removed. This needs to be removed. 

Allen Skopp – Grants

Al Checca-Police Department
Chad Fabian – Pedestrian traffic on the bridge has been lessened recently. 
Lori Latta – Reviewed LED map provided by Terri Knupp

REPRESENTATIVE REPORTS 

DARCee is not having a December meeting, but they will be hosting a dinner on Saturday, January 16, 2016 at 6:30pm.  All council members are welcome to attend at their own cost.  
PLANNING COMMISSION

Melodie Ragowski submitted a preliminary list of possible rental properties for future plans of rental occupancy permits. This list was derived from the current 2015 tax role list. 

COMMUNICATIONS

· Letter from Rich Thomas with interest for the Municipal Authority Board for a five-year term ending 12-31-2020

· Letter from Allen Skopp, President of the Municipal Authority Board supporting appointment of Rich Thomas to Municipal Authority Board for a five-year term. 

· Letter of request of reappointment from Lee Demosky for the Solicitor position for 2016.

· Letter from Gibson-Thomas including a schedule of fees for 2016 for reappointment as our Borough Engineers.
· Letter received from Jerry Brant regarding grant services for our future needs for the Borough and the Fire Department.  There was discussion to possibly share the cost of his service with the Derry Volunteer Fire Department at a cost of $2,400 annually to submit applications for grants in addition to a percentage of grants which are awarded. 

· Letter received from Attorney Love with new fee schedule for 2016 for reappointment as the Solicitor for the Zoning Hearing Board. 

· Addendum for the 2016 school year for the Derry Police Service Agreement with a $1,000 increase.

· The quote for the used hydraulic tractor with Andrews is firm and Pat Byers with discussion of Chad Fabian decided against the purchase due to the age of the equipment and the present value. Council agreed to look for other alternatives and have Pat research further for other possible purchases. 
· The grant application will be submitted by December 16, 2015 for the Multi-Modal Transportation Funds for the Owens Avenue Extension and N. Ligonier Street Bridge. 
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· First Commonwealth Bank will be submitting a letter of credit for the Penn Dot application for the HOP for the Owens Avenue Extension project. 

____________________________________________________________

PUBLIC HEARINGS

· Ordinance 769-15 – Tax Ordinance for 2016 (2016 Budget)

· Amending Ordinance 738 AN ORDINANCE OF THE COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF DERRY, DETERMINING TO INCUR LEASE RENTAL DEBT, EVIDENCED BY THE GUARANTEED REVENUE NOTES IN THE MAXIMUM PRINCIPAL AMOUNTS OF $2,087,017.22 (PENNVEST LOAN NO. 79360) AND $1,676,846.20 (PENNVEST LOAN NO. 58101), TO BE AUTHORIZED AND ISSUED BY THE MUNICIPAL AUTHORITY OF THE BOROUGH OF DERRY IN CONNECTION WITH THE CONSTRUCTION, ALTERATION AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE PUBLIC SEWER FACILITIES IN AND ABOUT THIS BOROUGH, AND PAYING RELATED COSTS, FEES AND EXPENSES; SPECIFYING THE REALISTIC USEFUL LIFE OF THE PROJECT; AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING APPROPRIATE OFFICERS OF THE BOROUGH OF DERRY TO TAKE CERTAIN ACTIONS AND TO EXECUTE CERTAIN DOCUMENTS, INCLUDING A GUARANTY AGREEMENT, BETWEEN THE BOROUGH OF DERRY, AS GUARANTOR, AND THE MUNICIPAL AUTHORITY OF THE BOROUGH OF DERRY, AND THE PENNSYLVANIA INFRASTRUCTURE INVESTMENT AUTHORITY; APPROVING THE FORM, MAXIMUM GUARANTEED AMOUNTS AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT OF THE GUARANTY AGREEMENT, AND PLEDGING THE FULL FAITH, CREDIT, AND TAXING POWER OF THIS BOROUGH IN SUPPORT THEREOF; CREATING A SINKING FUND IN CONNECTION WITH SUCH GUARANTY OBLIGATIONS AND APPOINTING A SINKING FUND DEPOSITORY; AND PROVIDING FOR THE REPEAL OF ALL INCONSISTENT ORDINANCES OR PARTS OF
       ______________________________________________________________________
MOTION by Allen Skopp to amend Ordinance 738 as Lee Demosky prepared to finalize paperwork for the transfer of the loans to the Muncipal Authority of the Borough of Derry.  Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 

Solicitor Lee Demosky requested the following motions: 

MOTION by Al Checca  to authorize Borough Council President to execute funding documents assignment assumption modification agreement 58101 and 59360.  Motion SECONDED by Barry Holden.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
MOTION by Allen Skopp to authorize Borough Council President to execute a guarantee agreement on Penn Vest Loan #79360 and Penn Vest Loan #58101.  Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed. 
MOTION by Al Checca to authorize Lee Demosky to file an application for approval for the assignment of the Loans to the Municipal Authority with the Department of Community and Economic Development for a closing dated January 23, 2016 with Penn Vest. Motion SECONDED by Jim Ritenour.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed.  
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UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. Owens Avenue N. Ligonier St. Bridge Removal Project – Gibson Thomas working on applying for the Multi modal Transportation Fund and finalizing paperwork request for HOP application. 

MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve a 30% match of funds from Liquid Fuels Tax Revenues for the Multi-Modal Transportation Fund Grant requirement if Derry Borough is awarded the funding for the project.  Motion SECONDED by Al Checca.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
2. Occupancy Permits – Planning Commission Review
3. Approve Street Sign Purchases – Reviewed by Public Works and Emergency Management Department.  

NEW BUSINESS
1. MOTION by Dave Fletcher to approve 2016 General Fund Budget with a half- mill increase.  The motion died due to lack of a second. Council discussed.  Some felt there should no increase and utilize our reserves if needed.  Some council members felt they should have one mill increase.  Consensus seemed to be ok with a half mill increase. President of council requested a motion on the floor.  MOTION by Al Checca to approve the 2016 General Fund Budget with a half-mill increase at 27 mills and a 2.5 mill Street Lighting Tax.  Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  A roll call vote was requested.  Allen Skopp – Nay, Dave Fletcher – Aye, Barry Holden – Nay, Jim Ritenour – Nay, Chad Fabian – Aye. A tie vote resulted.  Mayor Dave Bolen voted “aye”.  Motion was passed. 
2. MOTION by Dave Fletcher to approve Ordinance 769-15 Establishing Tax Rate for Fiscal Year 2016 at 27 mills for the General Fund and 2.5 mills for Street Lighting Fund.  Motion SECONDED by Al Checca.  A roll call vote was taken.  Allen Skopp – Nay, Dave Fletcher- Aye, Jim Ritenour – Aye, Barry Holden – Aye, Al Checca- Aye, Chad Fabian – Aye.  Motion passed. 
3. Approve Amending Ordinance 738 Penn Vest Loans – Approved earlier in the meeting. 
4. Approve Tax Anticipation Note – The following bids were received. 

First Commonwealth Bank- 1.49 % no closing fees

S & T Bank- 2.15% no closing fees

Ameri Serve Bank-2.25% $250 commitment fee
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MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve the bid from First Commonwealth Bank at 1.49% with no closing fees.  Motion SECONDED by Jim Ritenour.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
5. MOTION by Dave Fletcher to approve Resolution 594-15 Approving a Street Lighting Agreement with West Penn Power/First Energy for LED street lights. Motion SECONDED by Allen Skopp.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
6. Re-Organization meeting will be held on Monday, January 4th, 2016.

7. MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve Resolution 595-15 Signature Authorization for Application of Highway Occupancy Permit.  Motion SECONDED by Al Checca. All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed. 
8. MOTION by Jim Ritenour to approve DASD Contracted Service Agreement for 2016-2017 school year for the amount of $13,000.00.  Motion SECONDED by Barry Holden.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
9. MOTION by Al Checca to approve new laptop purchase at maximum of $700 for police department.  Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
10. MOTION by Jim Ritenour to approve rate increase for attorney George H. Love at $200.00 per hour or minimum fee of $120 per meeting for the Zoning Hearing Board.  Motion SECONDED Allen Skopp.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
11. Removed from agenda.
12. MOTION by Allen Skopp to approved Resolution 596-15 Authorized official signature and application for a Multimodal Transportation Fund Grant.  Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
13. MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve Resolution 597-15 Excess Maintenance Agreement with EQT – Delivering Heavy Equipment with excess weight on 3rd Avenue and Ligonier Street.   Motion SECONDED by Barry Holden. All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed.  

14. MOTION by Jim Ritenour to approve hiring two part-time police officers as needed.  Motion SECONDED by Dave Fletcher.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed. 
December 14, 2015
Derry Borough Council went into executive session for personnel reasons at 8:02 pm.  

Executive session ended at 8:05pm.  

MOTION by Dave Fletcher to appoint Rich Thomas to the Municipal Authority Board.  Motion SECONDED by Barry Holden. All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed.

PAYMENT OF BILLS   
MOTION by Allen Skopp to approve payment of bills totaling $40,695.81 and all outstanding legitimate bills through the end of the month.  Motion SECONDED by Al Checca.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion.  Motion passed.                                         
ADJOURNMENT
MOTION by Dave Fletcher to adjourn at 8:07p.m. Motion SECONDED by Jim Ritenour.  All members present voiced “aye” in favor of the motion. Motion passed. 




  


                                                                 Respectfully submitted,

                                        
                               Lori L. Latta

                                               
                        Secretary
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